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MLAS Standing Committee Midterm Meeting
Time: 

13 March 2015 (Friday), 9.20-14.00 hrs
Venue: 
Hellenic American Union, Massalias 22, 10680 Athens 
Participants: 

MLAS members: 

Gerald Leitner (chair), Barbara Schleihagen (secretary, minutes), Michael Dowling, Georgios Glossiotis, Jacques Hellemans, Marian Koren, Janice Lachance, Marijana Misetic, Kelly Moore,  Sylvia Stasselova
Guests: 
Beba Stankovic (SIG), Tamara Krajna, Glòria Pérez-Salmerón, Afroditi Fragkou, Panagiotis Themistakous 
Apologies: Maria Cotera, Jukka Relander, Vania Grashkina-Mincheva, Kim White, Bridgette Hendrix, Randa Al Chidiac, Taro Miura, Sabine Stummeyer, Margarita Taladriz Mas

Minutes
1. Welcome and Opening (Gerald Leitner, chairman)

Gerald Leitner, MLAS chair, welcomes all MLAS SC members and all guests. He announces that all members are invited to visit the building site of the National Library at 15.30 hrs.  All participants are invited for a coffee break and for a visit of the library at the bank of Greece after the meeting.
2. Apologies for absence (Barbara Schleihagen, Secretary)
The secretary received nine apologies (see above) that are announced.
3. Approval of the agenda

The agenda is approved without changes and additions. The questions regarding membership from Africa will be dealt with under item 9.
4. Approval of the minutes of the SC meetings on 16 August 2014 and 21 August 2014 in Lyon
The minutes are approved with thanks to the secretary. The actions points are re-checked. Some items will be taken up again on the agenda during the day (guidelines on communication, 2015 programme in Cape Town).
5. Report on joined MLAS and Greek Librarians Association conference on "changing societies - changing roles of libraries" on 12 March 2015 (Georgios Glossiotis and Gerald Leitner) 
There were 55 participants altogether among which were 10-12 students and colleagues from different types of libraries. The website was created to inform participants and to spread the word about the meeting. The programme was divided into two main sessions with speakers from outside and from inside Greece. The venue was sponsored by Hellenic American Union. MLAS received some grants for speakers from the professional committee and Eppo gave his organisation’s support by covering his own costs.
Janice thanks Georgios and all his colleagues for organizing the conference and for all their efforts. The overall impression was very good. It was a great programme with outstanding keynote speakers. The format was very good in that the afternoon took up the points of the keynote speakers in the morning. The number of workshop participants needed to be limited due to space. The discussion in the workshops was very lively. The results of Eppo’s group will be mailed to everybody. The slides will be made available on the website. Eppo and Rolf could be asked whether they keep the slides somewhere else and then Georgios could link to that.  
Action: Georgios will upload all presentations on the conference website, including a small report and then Michael will link to that. 
Action: Barbara will send the minutes of the Seville midterm meeting again to Michael to be uploaded on the website. 
Georgios thanks all MLAS members for their support by travelling to Athens to have the midterm meeting here. The chair thanks Georgios very much for organizing everything so wonderfully. 

6. IFLA 2015 Cape Town Conference 15-21 August 2015: MLAS Programme Session “With one voice – your role in building and streamlining (inter‐)national advocacy” (Marian Koren and Gerald Leitner)
Gerald explains the idea behind the proposal which is to concentrate on a combination of national and international activities. Many associations are not aware that national policies depend on European or international regulations. He gives the example of the VAT reduction for E-Books by France which was not allowed by the European Court of Justice and had to be withdrawn. Many IFLA activities are taking place on international level, MLAS has to show how this works on the national level. The format idea is to have three speakers for 10 minutes each which is followed by a world café discussion. Topics could be e.g. the UN post-2015 agenda or copyright, all topics that fit where IFLA is asking the national level to become involved as well. He suggests concentrating on the UN post-2015 agenda as the toolkit was translated in many languages. 
The toolkit could be discussed in the IFLA national association’s meeting.

MLAS members found that they need some more information on the International advocacy programme. Currently it is not clear how IFLA will promote its international advocacy activities. Therefore Gerald will give some input about international advocacy activities under item 11 and then the participants will discuss further after they understand better what MLAS could do. MLAS has to decide on the target audience, will we concentrate on Africa?
7. MLAS Communication:

a. MLAS Information Coordinator’s report (Michael Dowling)

If there is additional information available, please send it to Michael. Events and minutes will be added to the website automatically by Michael.
b. MLAS Blog (Jukka Relander)

Gerald reports that the blog did not come alive. He suggests that we do not discuss this again now but that the new SC should make a decision.
c. MLAS Guidelines on Communication (Marian Koren)

Marian explains the procedure with filling various forms to have the MLAS guidelines adopted as official IFLA guidelines. She will send it next week to IFLA HQ, so that PC can look at it in their April meeting, and will wait for feedback.
8. MLAS Finance Update (Marian Koren)

A quick update was given by Marian.
9. MLAS Membership Update (Barbara Schleihagen)

Barbara reports on the membership status and figures as were sent to her by Tatjana Hoeing by Email. The Swaziland association that asked for advice should contact AFLIA and their president Helena Asamoa regarding the SCESAL meeting.
10. Report on IFLA Governing Board meetings (Gerald Leitner)

Gerald reports that the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation (BMGF) global libraries programme winds down within the next 3-5 years, but they are still supporting the library scene during the next years. About 4 Mio dollars are given for International advocacy activities for IFLA. IFLA HQ is still in contact with the Gates Foundation regarding other activities. 
The Governing Board discussed the IFLA congress in 2017 in Central East Europe. 

A new strategic plan “Access to information” is one of the most important issues for the GB. The new plan will be presented after April. 

11. International Advocacy Programme (IAP) (Gerald Leitner)

This programme is planned with support from the Gates Foundation and is not yet finally settled. Therefore the information given is still very informal. The aim is to achieve changes at national, regional and international levels. The slides used by Gerald are attached to the minutes. 
In some countries, national libraries are more often active in advocacy than library associations and will be involved much more in future. The IAP will concentrate on workshops within a country to concentrate on different levels of advocacy. Many elements are still unknown, and it becomes hopefully clearer at the next GB meeting in April. The programme will concentrate on advocacy for public libraries. 
The idea for the MLAS session is to have speaker presentations followed by a world café session to start a structured discussion at the next congress. If HQ has its own slot on this issue, then MLAS needs to have a parallel programme.  Then MLAS members could encourage everybody to attend both, the official IFLA sessions and the World Café discussion. The International Advocacy Programme could e.g. be announced in the ALP meeting on Monday, 16.00-18.00 hrs. In addition, there could be a presentation again in the national association meeting on Tuesday evening 16.00-18.00. MLAS will then work in the World Café style on Wednesday at 13.45 hrs. This would be an excellent combination.
For certain issues it is clear that library associations have to work international (e.g. copyright) in other issues this is not very clear (education). In what way is IFLA helping the national library association to get this done? Support to international advocacy is only given by national associations to issues that are relevant at national level.
It is discussed whether MLAS needs to detach its programme as so much is still unknown. Things go on outside the MLAS group. Maybe MLAS has to explain how the connection between international and national is being made (case study, where this is happening). The toolkit is something to work with as it is about how to manage advocacy. MLAS could provide examples of association’s plans and show how to integrate this is into national policy. The MLAS session needs very strong moderators at each table. It is decided to have the following structure:
1. First an introduction of the International Advocacy Programme. MLAS will encourage people to attend ALP session. 

2. We have discussion at tables on national advocacy and policy issue. Issues for discussion: What is a good advocacy plan? Do associations have a clear idea of advocacy plans? What policy issues are included? How can they be alerted to issues from outside?

Action: a working group is being formed, which will be led by Janice. Members are: Kelly, Marian, Michael, Gloria (responsible for the LAC group) and Gerald as a link to Governing Board. 
Gerald will be in touch with the results of GB the week of 20 April the latest. Before Easter he would like to have some suggestions from the working group. 
Fiona could give some guidance on what has been done before (which groups and country studies etc). 
MLAS will encourage National Libraries to attend our meeting. The slides on the IAP programme are attached to the minutes.
12. IFLA Update on UN Post 2015 Development Agenda (Gerald Leitner)

Gerald reports that IFLA is very busy in this field especially with the support of US colleagues. The IFLA president-elect presented a position paper two weeks ago at the UN. There will be a side event at the next meeting to support IFLA’s position. There will be 3-4 events until the end of September. It looks quite good, many delegates are interested in IFLA’s position. Stuart is working a lot on this issue, so is Jennefer and Donna.
Marian suggests that for MLAS members it would be useful to have an overview of important issues (post-2015: access to information and culture in the agenda of UN, WIPO treaty on copyright, e-lending) on which IFLA sends requests to act upon at national level. It would be good to have a coordinated management briefing on these issues. IFLA has agreed to look into it. IFLA HQ is keeping library associations informed about their activities. Gerald will report back to HQ that this information should be a little bit more structured. 

13. IFLA Update on Copyright (Gerald Leitner)

Gerald reports that IFLA CLM, LIBER and EBLDA will be meeting in 10 days in The  Hague to agree positions, papers and joint activities. At WIPO the European Commission is reluctant to make any changes. The big question is how to change this attitude to ensure that library positions are harmonised. Maybe there is support by other groups, like the Blind Union. The communication is ongoing with many partners e.g. blind people or consumers.

14. IFLA Update on E-Books (Gerald Leitner)
IFLA, LIBER and EBLIDA are working on a common position paper to be published before the coming Cape Town conference. IFLA and EBLIDA will partially finance it.
15. Special Interest Groups Update:
a. New Professionals Special Interest Group (Bridgette Hendrix)

No report received. 
b. Women, Information and Libraries Special Interest Group (Beba Stankovic)
The written report was sent out, Beba highlights some issues. 22 papers from all over the world were received for the conference in Lyon, four were chosen. 100 delegates attended the session. In Cape Town, together with African Section, a satellite meeting will be organized on 11-12 August in Pretoria, University of SA, related to UN millennium goals related to women. The SIG was established in 2007 in Durban. August is the women’s month in Africa. There will be a session on “Librarians contributions to UN goals”. 
Gerald states that a lot of work has been done in the SIG, he thanks Beba and the SIG for that.
The process for the re-appointment of the SIG convenor is not very clear. Gerald suggests asking the SIG about Beba’s re-appointment and then she should come back to MLAS to confirm the re-election in the first SC meeting in Cape Town. MLAS suggests that the involvement of the SIG is taken up in the regulations.

Beba explains that there are visa problems for South Africa, she has to go to Bulgaria to apply for a visa which is very time-consuming.

16. Any other business

a. Midterm meeting 2016: In IFLA there is money available for a workshop on sustainable development goals. The venue for the midterm meeting should be a good hub for travels. Gerald asks whether committee members are interested in this kind of workshop. MLAS should decide on the venue (in regions: Asia, South America, Africa) at the next SC, it should be the first decision of the new SC members. 

Action: Decision on the venue needs to be taken at first SC meeting, Barbara will include this in the agenda
b. Next IFLA association meeting at congress:  Gerald explains that SC members should discuss which changes they want for this meeting in relation to the first SC meeting. The following issues are raised:
· As IFLA cannot change the day and time of the association meeting, there should not be all IFLA reports given at the first SC meeting but have the main reporting at the national association meeting. It would be good if IFLA HQ could concentrate in the first SC meeting on items which associations should know beforehand. 
· The toolkit from the leadership programme should be presented at the next association meeting.
· IFLA HQ should ensure that the information is not given at both meetings, except for very important issues.

· Attendees with IFLA grants from library associations should be specially introduced to MLAS, they should be informed about that before the conference. 
· A bigger room and more chairs are needed for first SC meeting.

c. Announcements for elections: There will be elections for the MLAS SC as there were more nominations than seats. This shows the great interest in MLAS’ work. The election list will be sent out by IFLA HQ in the next weeks to all associations. There will also be elections for the Governing Board and President. MLAS will be glad to work with Gloria if she is elected. She is the president of FESABID and works very close with associations.
17. Closing remarks (Gerald Leitner)
The chair thanks all members for their active participation. He thanks Georgios for organizing the meeting and the secretary for keeping the minutes. He closes the meeting at 14.00 hrs.
For the minutes:

Gerald Leitner, chair



Barbara Schleihagen, secretary
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